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September 1993

EDITORIAL

Hallo All,

This has been a memorable summer in many ways. The weather has been better than expected, the rally season has been excellent and the Club has gone from strength to strength. It will also be memorable for a very different reason: I am very sad to report that Bert Hadley died at the end of July. Bert had a long and successful career with the Austin Motor Company before the War and was a notable member of the Works Racing Team. Latterly he was President of the Austin 7 Clubs Association. More important to me was the fact that he was a good friend who gave me a great deal of support when I needed it. He will be much missed. A short obituary is on page X. A more formal one will appear in the Association Magazine 1993D.

Margaret Seymour has been running the sweatshirt and club goodies sales for more than a year now and is taking a well deserved rest. Many thanks for all your very effective efforts over the last year. I understand that Sue Topham has kindly agreed to take over. Further details will be announced at Club Night.

There has been another important change within the Club: After many years service with BT, Phil Whitter is finally making the break. By the time you read this, he will have left. Every club member has reason to be grateful to Phil, not just for the sterling work he puts in on our behalf with the Spares Scheme but also for his work on the production side of this Newsletter.

For as long as I can remember, he has photocopied and collated the newsletter, a long and tedious job which he has cheerfully done month in, month out so that you can keep in touch with Club life. Without this work, we would not have a newsletter to read, and our subs would have had to rise long ago.
New arrangements are in hand to ensure that the newsletter continues to reach you on time. I am very glad to tell you that Gary has agreed to take on the printing but this will mean a revised production schedule. To guarantee inclusion in the October newsletter, I must have all items no latter than the September Committee Meeting.

Another busy month has flown by and the late season events are upon us. I missed most of the events in August, a case of family holidays and last minute work to be cleared, so I am rather out of touch with Austin events. The main attractions this month seem to have been Longbridge, enjoying a new and earlier date than the Bank Holiday weekend, and the All Austin Rally run by the 750 MC at Gaydon. I don't think anyone went to the former and I have no report on the latter.

See you at Club Night BFN Miles
SECRETARIAL

Well Folks!

There seems to be so much going on at the moment that thinking back, all the weekends seem to have run into one!

I cannot report on the Beach Run, as I wasn't there but from the feedback, everyone appeared to have a good run out, with gold weather.

Some of us ventured up to the Heritage Museum at Gaydon, in Warwickshire for the 750MC rally. The museum is well worth a visit but the rally, I'm afraid, was a bit disappointing. Never mind, we had a pretty good weekend.

It was good to see so many new faces at Club night. Welcome all! I did not go on Phil's brief run on the evening but I believe that he came to the conclusion that runs on a Club Night are not a good idea.

Talking of Phil, I understand that he is leaving his present employer this month; you may not know that he has kindly stayed on at work for several years now so that once a month he can photocopy your news letter. He never charges for his time, all we have to do is supply the paper. I'm sure you will all wish to join me in a hearty thank you for all his efforts  never fear, he will still run the Spares Scheme!

And now for the bad news .... the newsletter will henceforth be produced on a semi-commercial basis and I fear that Lawrence may need to put forward a subscription increase at the AGM!. See you at Club Night, Gary
HERBERT LEWIS HADLEY
(1910 -1993)

With the passing of Association President Bert Hadley, during the last hour of July, the Austin Seven world has lost probably the last authoritative link with pre War Longbridge and Works racing and competition activities.

Son of Herbert Senior, a toolmaker with Cadbury's, Bert was brought up in the Kings Norton district of Birmingham. In the tight-knit industrial areas of the West Midlands, most families had someone working for one of the famous manufacturers or suppliers. Bert did well enough at school to satisfy the stringent requirements of the Austin Apprentices' School and soon began his 'tour' of the various departments. Whilst keen to learn, the young Hadley gained a reputation for being a somewhat truculent little beggar which got him into (and out of) a few scrapes from time to time.

The events which led to Bert's transfer to the prestigious Experimental and Competition Department are not common knowledge but it turned out to be a shrewd piece of man-management on the part of the Company. Suffice to say that for a decade, HLH had a hand in every Works competition car, and many of the pre-production prototype cars, which passed through the Department. In his time he was apprentice fitter, race car builder, test drive and eventually development engineer, after the death of Murray Jamieson almost put paid to the competition activities of the Works. Bert is probably best remembered for his tremendous contribution ti Works driver, rising to No 1 on both track and trials field. His ability as an engineer stood him in good stead and his judgement was shrewd: it was his suggestion, for instance, which led to the redundant Le Mans cars being turned to profitable use in trials. Thus was born the 'Grasshopper'.

It is widely known that the Works competition activities in the mid to late 30's were not aided by a somewhat hostile management which the ailing Lord Austin was gradually losing control. The team depended on continued racing and trials successes for their existence. Bert's victories at the Craigantlet Hillclimb, the LCC Relay races, the Empire Trophy Donnington and many victories at Crystal Palace all played their part, as well as showing his versatility. The outbreak of the War in September 1939 put paid to many things, motor racing included. Had the War not intervened, it seems almost certain that Bert would have followed in the footsteps of British drivers and won a place as a professional with one of the great Continental Works Teams where his talents as an engineer/driver would have been recognised.

Bert stayed on at Longbridge until 1941, being in a 'reserved occupation'. He had earlier tried to enlist in the RAF as a pilot but was turned down. However, on the personal intervention of Lord Austin who had played a major part in setting up the shadow aircraft factories, Bert was recommended to the Ministry of Supply and he settled down to become a civil servant. His brief was to cover the country, assessing the potential of companies to convert to vital war production, if necessary commandeering whole factories, and their work-forces; a considerable responsibility for someone with little managerial experience and who had just turned 30. In fact, Bert was to remain a 'Ministry Man' until his retirement in 1975. His last project was to set up Skill Centres throughout the West Midlands. He did race again, part time, from 1950 to 1955 driving for the Works teams of Jaguar, Healed, Gad and Triumph, mainly in long distance events such as the Mile Milia, Le Mans, the Tourist Trophy and record breaking. One exploit was the night-time blast in the Jaguar 120 on the new but un-opened Jabbeke motorway, between Ostende and Brussels which achieved a two-way average of 120 mph!

In more recent times, he renewed his interest in the vintage and classic scene, particularly the resurrection of the Austin ex-works cars. It was a considerable disappointment that he never heard 'his' Twin Cam running again, particularly as he had personally re-built the gearboxes and superchargers to race standard for both surviving cars. He always felt that petty politics and chicanery dictated

otherwise.

As a lifelong member of the BRDC, he had an open door to their Silverstone Hospitality suite but whilst acknowledging the skill and bravery of the drivers, he disliked the media hype and hangers-on which are such a large part of modern motor sport, preferring the competition at club level, especially Austin 7 and vintage racing more to his taste. He was often to be found at Mallory for 750 MC events and at Silverstone and Shelsley Walsh for VSCC meetings. Always the bluff 'Brummie', he never suffered fools gladly, was a shrewd judge of character, developed over many years of interviewing

people in a variety of situations.

His writings on Austin matters were priceless to the student of motoring history. His memory held up well but if he could not a name to a face on a 60 year old photo, he'd say so and not invent one. Many an editor, myself included, have been grateful for his knowledge and willingness to put pen to paper. Sadly, though many of his memories have been recorded in various Austin 7 publications, many more anecdotes of captains of industry, racing personalities and the large number of ordinary and extraordinary characters he encountered over the years have not. Hopefully his many friends in the Austin 7 movement will be able to put together some of their memories and preserve some of these stories.

Bert became President of the Association in 1990 but his connections with the movement go back much further. He presented a trophy to the 750 MC in 1981 for A7 racing some 10 years after he first met Ken Cooke: I met Bert in 1977 during the first 10,000 miles record attack. The following year, he was on hand once more to see our progress and kindly wrote the article which appears in the Association Magazine 1978D. He was unable to take as great a part in Association activities as he would have wished but he had not been at 'full power', as he would put it, since the death of his wife Rose who he missed greatly. He died peacefully at Leamington Spa and we offer our condolences to his son Clive and his family.

Miles Shepherd
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AUSTIN SEVEN BEGINNINGS - 36 - A STORY OF COUNTRY FOLK
LEN, MABEL and SUSIE MOODY

Imagine having from your very first memory, an Austin Seven at the back of the garage! Not just any old A 7, but one with running boards supported by building bricks and having the normal array of knobs, sticks and wheel (steering, of course). Furthermore, imagine as a child being allowed to climb in, push, pull, turn and go places, any place that the mind imagined! As one who was only ever allowed to peep secretly at my grandfather's brand new Morris Cowley - driven about 20 miles and forever more abandoned in the purpose-built garage, with only rot and fairy-tale enormous cobwebs allowed anywhere near, I enviously conjure up many hours of sheer unadulterated pleasure. Susie's earliest memories of her father's car: 'Fun'! Thinking back to those halcyon days, Susie wasn't really aware of the age of the car, merely that it was 'very different from other cars'.

Teen years found Susie out in the road on a dark dismal morning, clad in slippers and night attire, watching the car being taken away for its uplifting respray; later, 1972, developing nerves of steel, when steering the Austin up two narrow planks into the removal van and of course down them again at the new house - praying madly that the brakes held!

Naturally there were the odd, exciting moments of driving it round large car parks. Driving it home from a 'petrol refill', actually on the road, double de-clutching at 'slow, methodical pace', led Susie to wish that she had learned this skill at the learning stage of driving. Also very glad that the Austin now being 'done up', does have synchromesh.

BUT, I hear you ask, How did Mum and Dad get into Austin Sevens in the first place?

As a War time schoolboy. Len marvelled and much admired a Chummy normally in a car park near the old National Bank at Poole. He was never sure just how he knew that it was a Chummy, who told him etc, he just knows that 'he always knew'. It surely must have been a most impressive memory, for in 1961 he was immediately excited on being told that his friend 'knew a bloke, who knew where there was a car ' Sure enough, he followed the trail and found the owner, who if he couldn't sell the car for the proverbial fiver, was taking it to the dump on Sunday! ('Those were the days, my friend....' to quote the song).

Five big whole pounds was, in 1961, a lot of money, especially as young Len was about to get married to dear Mabel. There it was, the MOT had just come in, garages were very fussy and totally unsympathetic to that 'old fashioned rubbish'. Of course, Len could have knocked him down to £3 but as we all know he's not that sort of guy. Fortunately for all concerned, Mabel agreed to the big purchase and the car duly arrived home to be housed under the apple tree at the bottom of the garden.

You already know what happened to it during Susie's childhood.

It was dear Mabel who in 1986 said loud and clear 'If you don't get that car done up, you'll be gone before it's done. Hey Presto! Talk about a catalytic converter; they both set to, discovering skills they never knew they possessed. Welding done, lining £10, upholstery by kind permission of a neighbour's old Frister and Rossman sewing machine (only one needle used on all the sewing - who among us can make the same claim for a similar job?), car bits all over the house. Friends made various bushes, metal bits etc. 'Of course,' Len says, 'I didn't know what a first class spares service the Club had till I joined, did I?'

Yes, they all joined in around 1990. Many of you will remember Susie rising to the call for typing help put out by the then editor John Weaver. He cannot speak highly enough of Susie's cheerful deadline -meeting help on the typing front, not as was at first thought, a few months but right up until John eased the job over to Miles last year.

A lovely end to this story is that dear Dad and Mum having completed their short chassis 1931 Box, GT 799, have now embarked on a 1932 open topped saloon refit for..., yes you've guessed.... Susie!!

BB August 1993

THE AUSTIN 7 THREE SPEED GEARBOX

There have been many texts written on the overhaul of the Austin Seven engine, brakes, steering and most other bits of our favourite car - but the gearbox has been somewhat left alone. There is, however, good reason for this - it gives little trouble and continues to give good service, even when absolutely worn out! Gearboxes rarely fail catastrophically. Nowadays, the supply of good secondhand gearboxes is slowly diminishing, so we are having to rebuild them, maybe using parts from several units.

Most of us will strip an engine with few qualms but steer clear of gearboxes and differentials, which have fewer parts than an engine! This is perhaps because of a lack of understanding of how the gearbox works so I make no apologies for giving a brief elementary description of this: after all, we have a steady influx of new members to cater for. I crave patience from our more experienced members.

General Design and Operation:
 Design

The unit is a fairly conventional 3-speed sliding mesh gearbox with either a ball change or a gate change on earlier units. The gate change boxes have a ball joint at the base of the gear lever, the function of the gate being to restrict movement and to provide a reverse stop. Ball races are used on the four main bearings, bronze bushes elsewhere.

Principle of Operation

The gearbox, like most, has four shafts, viz:

1. A first motion or input shaft that is driven by the engine via the clutch. It has an integral constant mesh pinion to the layshaft (see below).

2. A mainshaft that delivers output to the propeller shaft and is locked to the first motion shaft to give top gear, which therefore has a 1:1 ratio. The mainshaft is splined and carries two sliding gears.

3. A layshaft, situated at the bottom of the gearbox, permanently driven by the first motion shaft. It, in turn, drives the mainshaft through one of the sliding gears, except when top gear is selected.

4. A reverse idler to change the direction of rotation. This meshes permanently with the reverse pinion on the layshaft.

[image: image4.png][image: image5.png]The two sliding gears on the mainshaft are moved by selector forks, and the Seven uses a rather unconventional method of moving these. On most cars, they are moved by the end of the gear lever. On the Seven, they are moved by a sliding bar with a hole into which the gear lever end fits. This gives a slight leverage and a shorter travel on the gear lever. The sliding bar ends are stepped and fit under two notched bars screwed into the gearbox case (see Fig 2) This provides a very necessary part of any selector mechanism, an interlock to prevent more than one selector fork moving at a time. This, if it were to happen would lock the box solidly and probably cause sever damage to the car, and possibly its occupants!

The interlock operates by having steps on the sliding bar ends that prevent the bar from moving the forks until it is at the extreme left or right of its travel. In these positions, one of the stepped ends fits into the notched bar acting as a fulcrum, the other end being clear and free to move. On gate change boxes, the gate also acts as an interlock.

For first and reverse gears, the sliding first gear on the mainshaft is moved into engagement with either the first gear pinion on the layshaft, or the reverse idler.

For second gear, the sliding second gear engages the layshaft second gear pinion.

For top gear, the face of the sliding second gear carries four dogs that engage similar dogs on the face of the constant mesh pinion (see Fig 1), thus locking the mainshaft to the first motion shaft. The gearbox is now effectively 'out of circuit'.

Gear Changing

When we are in, say, first gear, doing 15 mph, the engine is rotating at some 3000 rpm and the layshaft at half this speed. If we were doing the same speed in second gear, the engine would be running much slower and the layshaft rotating at only 865 rpm. So, therefore, to change upwards silently, we must slow the layshaft down to somewhere near this speed whilst in neutral so that the two second gear pinions are rotating in step. As soon as we go from first to neutral, this starts to happen but the rotating mass of the layshaft, first motion shaft and clutch driven plate has considerable inertia and would take some time to reach the required speed. The engine slows down much more rapidly than this so we briefly release the clutch whilst in neutral to allow the engine to slow the spinning layshaft.

It is not quite so simple in practice as there are some variable such as oil temperature and grade to be taken into account. Cold gearbox oil slows the shafts down almost immediately but on a hot summer day, upward changes can take several seconds. Also, if you are on an upward gradient„ the car loses road speed while you are changing gear so the layshaft slows down even more. Conversely, road speed increases during a change on a downhill stretch, so that upward changes can be performed more quickly.

To change down, the opposite rules apply. The layshaft must be speeded up, so we rev the engine as we release the clutch in neutral, or just hold the throttle open moderately. More revs if going down hill, less if going up as the road speed helps to match the gear speeds.

To be continued next month

(Adapted from an article by Mike Phelan which appeared in the Pre War A7 Club Newsletter for Sep 93)

CLUB NOTICE BOARD

Thank You From Mike Wragg and the Committee - To all those Club Members who have so generously donated prizes for the raffle. Similar gifts from other members would be most welcome!

For Sale

1956 Morris Minor Split screen model. Black . Recent restoration including new wings, carpets, headlining etc. Very smart, fitted 948cc engine. Full MOT and Tax. Contact Gary, details inside front page.

1924 Scoop Scuttle Pram Hood Chummy. Abandoned restoration, 90% completed. All major mechanical work finished, including engine, gearbox, axles, brakes, steering etc, etc. Bodyshell (original) perfect, including new floor, new front and rear wings , running boards and valances. New upholstery throughout, with new hood. All correct and scarce original parts present, good Benjamin horn, CAV electrics including rare rear light. Beaded edge wheels with new tyres. All assembled and running with Swansea V5. Needs mainly paint to complete. £9,000 Contact Chris Edwards (0258 820216).

1926 - 29 Van Body. Professionally built for me about 13 years ago but never used. Mint condition. £2,500. Also rolling chassis with Swansea V5 plus all other parts required to complete are available if required. £2,000. Contact Chris Edwards (0258 820216).
Two Wheeled Trailer. Professionally built car trailer, with winch and detachable ramps. Will take up to Morris Traveller! Used to transport my Nippy to and from Germany. Solid construction, good electrics but needs a one new tyre. £250 Miles Shepherd (0722 327215).

ADVANCED NOTICE - CHRISTMAS DINNER

[image: image6.png]Mervyn tells me that it is planned to hold the Club Christmas Dinner at the Elm Tree on Saturday 11 December 1993. Make a note in your diaries now! Further details will be announced at the AGM.

CLUB EVENTS

SEPTEMBER

Thursday 16 Sept 
Club Night. This will be a final chance to see the Austin Motor Club films before they become available for members to borrow. Details will be available on the night. Meet at 8:00 pm at the Elm Tree. No spares except for any items previously requested from Phil.

Sunday 19 Sept 
Club Run. To the Weald and Downland Country Museum at Singleton. Meet at Ringwood Furlong car park at 9:45 for 10:00 am. Bring a picnic and your own 'refreshments'. Entrance charge for a party of 15 plus people is £3:50 for adults and £1:75 for children. Over 60's are £3:00

Thursday 23 Sept 
Committee Meeting. At the Tyrell's Ford, 8:30 pm.

Deadline for October Issue - Thurs 23 Sep 93

October

Thursday 7 Oct
9 till Late. Meet like minded souls for a noggin at The Fisherman's Haunt, Winkton.

Thursday 21 Oct 
Club Night. The Annual General Meeting! Please make a special effort to attend this special night. In addition to the usual business, the award of Club Trophies will be decided and Phil will have the spares on display.

Sunday 24 Oct
Club Run. Full details next month but I can reveal that we will be heading out to West Bay.

Thursday 28 Oct
Committee Meeting. As usual, at the Tyrell's Ford, 8.30 ish start.

Deadline for November Issue - Thurs 28 Oct 93

OTHER EVENTS

11/12 Sept 

Beaulieu Autojumble. Usual format, no doubt bigger and better than ever. It's always amazing how the size grows each year and it's almost as much a social event as a way of buying spares!

Sunday 19 Sept 
RNLI Run. A run from Beaulieu to Weymouth via a special stage at Blandford Camp. The lunch stop at Kingston Lacey House alone is worth the entry. Strongly recommended and all in a good cause. I have some entry forms for those who are not on the mailing list.

25/26 Sept 

Transport Spectacular. Exchange & Mart 125`h Anniversary gathering, jointly with Science Museum Gala at Wroughton Airfield, Nr Swindon, Wilts. Further details available from John Cole, Plus Shows, CM House, 23 Farnham Close, Bracknell, Berks RG12 3AX. Tel 0344 468385.

Sunday 3 Oct Weston Super Mare Sprint. The VSCC's highly popular sprint along the sea front. I haven't been before so I'm not sure of the arrangements but it sounds like a great day out. This may be the last opportunity to see this event since it is threatened by rising costs and lack of sponsorship.

